S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th March 2020 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mr M Narborough, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Mr Stuart Wightman (New Parish Litter Warden)
Public: Mr G P & Mr K W (Allotment Tenants)

Mr Price introduced Mr Wightman and explained that he is the newly appointed Parish Litter Warden.

Mr Wightman explained that he had no questions and was present at the meeting to simply meet everyone and to observe proceedings. 

APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr P Bland, Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds. No apologies were recorded for Borough Cllr Mr G Middleton or County Cllr Mr S Eyre 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th February 2020, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Jordan with three abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.  
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mr P and Mr W to the meeting and asked if they had any questions or matters to raise.

Mr P explained that he was at the meeting to find out what was happening with the ASDA Driveway Road surface.
Mr Narborough explained that the Parish Council had recently discussed the matter at length and had met with three contractors who have provided quotes to improve the area. He said that quotes to level and compact 100mm of crushed tarmac plainings on a layer of Terram Geotextile had been received for £9,537.00 +VAT and a further quote had been received for levelling and laying of crushed concrete for £4,712.00, the final quote is still awaited.
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Members of the Assets Committee had discussed the quotes obtained and had agreed that the work is very costly and too expensive for the Parish Council to consider however, had all agreed that something needed to be done to improve the surface and it had been recommended that the use of cockle shells would be a possible cheaper alternative.

Both Mr P and Mr W said that they thought that this was a good idea and asked if Allotment Tenants could help to rake the cockle shells level.

Mr Narborough stated that the Parish Council are currently in the process of obtaining a quote for this work.

Mr P enquired about the Main Car Park and said that following improvements being made to the area last year, some soil had been deposited over a portion of the Car Park turning it into a muddy mess.

Mr Narborough stated that this had also been discussed at the Assets Committee meeting and the situation is in hand, a quote to re-lay some additional crushed concrete on the area has been obtained.

Mr Jordan thanked Mr P & Mr W for their comments regarding the cockle shells and said that the Parish Council hopes that the work will be carried out as soon as the cockle shell season starts in June.

Mr P enquired about the situation with Muntjac Deer entering the Allotments, he said that several people have lost their produce due to the increase in numbers and asked if there was any possibility that they could be culled.

Mr Jordan said that the Allotments is not a place to shoot deer, he said that the location is closely surrounded by houses, a supermarket and a busy road.

Mr P asked if the area could be fenced in using Heras Fencing.

Mr Narborough stated that the Parish Council has spent money fencing in one problematic corner of the Allotments, however, said that this had been quite costly, he added that Muntjac Deer are a problem all over the area and they roam freely through gardens and the Parish Cemetery.
Mr P stated that Allotment Tenants spend a lot of time and money on their Allotments and was disappointed that such vermin are allowed to destroy their hard work.
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Mr Narborough referred to the Allotment Rules and stated that fences around Allotment Plots can be erected between 15cm-30cm (6–12inches) inside boundaries, enclosed fences can be constructed to a height of 92cm (3ft), however Tenants requiring taller fences can heighten these using post and open wire, no taller than 183cm (6ft) in height.

Comment was made that the Parish Council must be mindful of how it spends resident’s money.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report
Borough Councillor Middleton:  No Report
County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Mr Narborough reported that a meeting had been held on 4th March 2020, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

Outflow at the Pond: Mr Narborough reported that following an inspection of the Pond area on Sunday 9th March, he had noticed that a number of items, such as old shoes, bottles and other debris had accumulated at the corner of the pond near to the outflow.
He said that he would endeavor to access the area to remove the items causing a blockage.

Mr Williamson kindly offered to assist Mr Narborough with the task.

All members were happy.

Allotments - ASDA Driveway Road Surface:  Mr Narborough explained that members of the Assets Committee had discussed at length ways to improve the ASDA Driveway, he said that after discussion of the quotes which had been obtained, it was said that the use of cockle shells would be a cheaper alternative.

It was explained that after investigation, it had been found that cockle shells could be obtained at a cost of £100 per load (15 tonnes per load) and that 10 loads would be sufficient for the job, he said that a quote had been received from Lynn Shellfish for 12 loads for £1,000.

-176-

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council purchases 12 loads of cockle shells from Lynn Shellfish at a cost of £1,000, this was seconded by Mr Scales with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mr Narborough stated that the cockle season starts in June and the Parish Council would receive the first delivery of the year.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she has contacted Mr Heaton for a quote to spread the cockle shells.
Allotments Main Car Park:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Main Car Park and said that a quote had been received from Mr Heaton to level the area and lay additional crushed concrete at a cost of £334.00.

Mrs Banks proposed that Mr Heaton be asked to level the Main Car Park surface and lay two tonnes of crushed concrete on the top at a cost of £334.00, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

Rats at Allotments:  Mr Reynolds reported that rats have been seen once again at the Allotments and at the “Can Bank” at the ASDA Car Park.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Parish Council reports all sightings of rats to a Pest Control company, who visit regularly to restock the bait boxes.

She said that any reports of rats at the ASDA Supermarket are red flagged and are dealt with immediately.

Village Hall - New Noticeboard:  Mr Narborough explained that the old wooden Noticeboard sited outside the front door of the Village Hall had become very dilapidated and the door had fallen off, he explained that members of the Assets Committee had looked at quotes from The Parish Noticeboard Company and said that a large aluminium poster display case could be purchased for £440.00 +VAT or a smaller one could be purchased for £330.00 +VAT.

Mrs Cornwell stated that although members of the Assets Committee had felt that a larger one would be the best choice; she had been to measure the space and had found that there is only room for a small one.  Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council purchases a small poster display case at a cost of £330.00 +VAT, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
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Laptop for Village Hall Caretaker:  Mrs Cornwell explained that due to unforeseen circumstances, the Village Hall Caretaker needs a new Laptop to carry out his duties. It was confirmed that the Laptop would remain the property of the Parish Council.

After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council purchases a new Laptop from ECS Computers Ltd including Microsoft Office, Antivirus, a Support Agreement, Delivery and installation, for £567.59, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Staging Units:  Mr Narborough stated that following the removal of the stage facility at the Village Hall, it had quickly become apparent from discussions with hirers that the Parish Council had not made the right decision.

Mr Narborough stated that a quote had been provided by Office Furniture Online and confirmed that the cost to purchase 9 Arena Square Modules 1200W x 1200D x 600H plus Arena Stage step and trolley the cost would be £2,623.00.

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council purchase 9 Arena Square Modules 1200W x 1200D x 600H plus Arena Stage step and trolley at a cost of £2,623.00, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.

It was explained that members of the Assets Committee had discussed whether a charge could be made to hirers who may wish to use the stage facility. After discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should charge £25.00 per occasion to hire the stage facility, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

South Wootton Pre-School Letter – Re Fees:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding a letter which had been received from Mrs Jen Rudd - South Wootton Pre-school and explained that in 2017, the Parish Council had agreed to a reduction in their fees from £14.00 to £12.00 per hour.

Mr Narborough explained that within the letter Mrs Rudd had explained the financial challenges which the Pre-school endures, and she had enquired whether the Parish Council would agree to a further year of reduced fees.

Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council continue to allow the reduction in fees at £12.00 per hour, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Structural Survey:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the Structural Survey of the Village Hall had been carried out and the Report had been received, he said that the Report was good, and the conclusions had been outlined within the Assets Minutes.
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Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the cracks which have appeared in the Committee Room and said that the Structural Surveyor had recommended that the Parish Council consider installing Helifix Tie Bars in that room also. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted D & E Builders to obtain a quote for the work.

Gated Path through to St Mary’s Church:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that some time ago she had been contacted by a gentleman who uses an Electric Wheelchair, she explained that the gentleman is a regular visitor to the St Mary’s Church and has found that the gate has sunk and become stuck in the tarmac and will no longer open wide enough for him to pass through.

It was confirmed that Mr Neville Godfrey had been to look at the gated path and the Common Lane pothole repairs and had provided a quote of £695.00 to resolve all the issues.

It was confirmed that £500.00 had already been set aside within the budget for the pothole repairs.  Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council ask Mr Neville Godfrey to carry out the repairs to the potholes along Common Lane and to resolve the problem with the gated path, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Parish Office - Amendment to Plans:  Mr Jordan confirmed that the plans for the Parish Office Extension have been submitted to the Borough Council Planning Department and a decision will be known in due course.

Mr Jordan added that whilst the Planning Application is currently in the 12-week Planning Process, it had been felt that an amendment to the Plans should be submitted to make better use of the space.

It was explained that the amendment would provide additional space by increasing the size of the current Parish Office and would also provide a lobby area for people using the Meeting Room.

Members agreed that it was a sensible suggestion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should submit an amendment to the existing Parish Office plans once planning approval has been received, to incorporate the amendments as indicated, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Comment was made that various other minor amendments would need to be made, such as to the Air Conditioning. 
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It was suggested that installation of a projector and screen would be a beneficial addition to the space.

The Green and Open Spaces - Litter Bin – Bus Shelter Grimston Road:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Bus Shelter at Grimston Road and said that it had become apparent from the rubbish which is deposited there on a regular basis that a Litter Bin is required.

With all members happy, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council purchase a Litter Bin for siting at the Grimston Road Bus Shelter, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Litter Bin – Pond:  Mr Narborough explained that the first, most used Litter Bin sited at the Pond is open topped and the rubbish that is deposited within it is either blowing out or is being pulled out by birds.

Members of the Assets Committee had felt that installing a Litter Bin with flaps would alleviate the problem. 

Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a large 189 litre Litter Bin at a cost of £399.00 for siting at the Pond, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would order a black bin if possible and the ground fixing kit.

Quote for Track Repairs:  Mr Narborough explained that following the flooding of the Pond it had become apparent that some repair work is required to build up the track across the Green, he explained that three quotes had been requested however, only one had been received so far.

He explained that the quote had been provided by Mr Heaton for £1,314.00, it was said that the quote includes the plant hire, labour and 40 tonnes of crushed concrete to complete the work.

Two members felt strongly that the upkeep of the track was not the responsibility of the Parish Council, it was felt that the residents of the cottages should pay for the repairs.

Mr Narborough asked if we should stop vehicles using it, he said that whilst the track belongs to the Parish Council, we permit residents to use it.

Mrs Banks stated that the worst area is just beyond the main turning area and beyond that the surface is ok.
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After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council asks Mr Heaton to carry out the work at a cost of £1,314.00, this was seconded by Mr Price with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

Avon Road Verges:  Comment was made that the grass verges at Avon Road have been ruined by the recent Cadent Gas works, it was asked if the contractors will be asked to make good.
Mr Jordan stated that he has a meeting planned with Mrs Bettinson the Highways Engineer in the morning, he said that he would discuss the situation then.
Ditch at North East Corner of The Green:  Mr Smallwood reported that the ditch at the North East corner of The Green near to the kissing gate has become flooded.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had recently reported a blocked drain at Low Road, once NCC Highways have unblocked this, the situation would hopefully resolve.  

At the end of the Assets Committee Reports, Mr Wightman, Mr P and Mr W left the meeting.
Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last full Parish Council meeting however, said that Mrs Cornwell would go through the usual Bank Reconciliation. 
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for February 2020 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
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Planning  
Mr Bland confirmed that no meetings had been held since the last full Parish Council meeting, however, any Planning Applications received had been dealt with via email and a Planning Report of decisions had been circulated to all members.
Knight’s Hill Planning Appeal:  Mr Price informed members that a meeting of the Action Group had taken place on 20th February 2020, when members had met to summarise the current situation. (Notes circulated)
It was said that Mr Ben Coulson had produced and shown an excellent power point presentation highlighting the shortfalls of both NCC Highways and the Borough Council’s Planning Officers where they had ignored certain parts of the NPPF and the Local Planning Policy.

Mr Price stated that a letter is currently being produced and approved by a lawyer to enable the situation to be publicised locally and nationally. It is hoped that our new MP Mr James Wild, may be able to speak to the Secretary of State regarding the matter although care would need to be taken so not to prejudice the appeal. 

Mr Price said that unfortunately there is nothing more that can be done until a decision is known possibly during the summer.

Mr Price reported that the Appeal Legal Fees have totalled £6,500 +VAT and funds raised from Bank Transfers, Donated cheques and Just Giving contributions have amounted to £5,284.09, leaving a shortfall of £1,215.81 +VAT.
He explained that if North and South Wootton Parish Council’s and Castle Rising Parish Council each pay a third of the shortfall, namely £405.27 +VAT the balance would be settled. 
Members were happy with this suggestion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council pays one third of the shortfall (£405.27 +VAT) this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.

Policy   See Confidential Minutes
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – No Report
Junior School: - See attached
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Mrs Cornwell explained that a meeting has been scheduled for tomorrow 11th March 2020, when she, Mr Price and Mr Jordan would be meeting with NCC Highways, the Police and the three local Headteachers to discuss inconsiderate parking at the schools.

She went on to say that following distribution of some of the yellow “Did you know that …” leaflets a resident had contacted her quite upset about the situation.
The resident had explained that he lives off St Augustine’s Way and due to him having young children and his property only having one parking space, at times he has to occasionally park on the verge outside his property.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had thought the leaflet had been intended for use at the schools, she asked where else the leaflets are going to be used.

Comment was made that the leaflet should be used anywhere where dangerous inconsiderate parking is taking place, on footpaths and where green verges are being damaged.

Mr Jordan said that the issue of inconsiderate parking would be discussed tomorrow at the meeting and notes of the meeting will be taken and circulated in due course.

Wootton Park: – No Report  
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks spoke regarding the planting of Wildflower seeds in the North East Corner of the Cemetery and said that Mrs Albinson was in the process of making enquiries regarding the possible hiring of a machine to level the area.

Mrs Cornwell explained that after discussions with Mrs Albinson, she had spoken to Helen the Grave digger, to see if she would level the area when she next visits and extend the Cemetery bank with any future spoils. Helen is happy to level the area for the Wildflowers and will put all the spoils from new graves at the end of the existing Cemetery bank at the rear of the Parish Office.
All members were happy.
Mrs Cornwell spoke briefly about the small Chestnut tree planted at Meadow Road and confirmed that rather than it being replanted at The Green it has been decided that it will be relocated to Wootton Park, near to Tintern Grove.
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The Chestnut tree will replace a tree which recently succumbed to the recent Storms.

9 Acre field - Hopkins & Moore Development:  It was reported that hedge planting is taking place on the front boundary of the development and the new footpath is currently being laid.

Hopefully the Street Lights will be installed next.

New Meadow Road to Nursery Lane Trod:  Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that NCC Highways have carried out the work on the new Meadow Road to Nursery Lane Trod.

Comment was made that it was looking good and it was a job well done.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
NCC


Road Closure – John Kennedy Road
           Info
Police


Crime Updates



   
Info
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

272
ECS Computers

107805
Toner & Online Back-up
362.64

273
JD Cooling


107806
VH Air Conditioning Service
192.00

274
Bright’s


107807
VH Cleaning
& Bags

422.48

275
Jet Reach


107808
Pond Work 


270.25

276
Stratfords


107809
Safety Clothing-Litter W
  77.20

277
Anglian Chemicals

107810
VH Hand Soap

  16.37

278
ESPO



107811
VH Gas – Jan


125.03

279
Mole Control & Pest Svs
107812
W/P



  72.00

280
NIM Plumbing 

107813
VH Repairs-Taps

384.00

281
Total Gas & Power

107814
Street Lighting -Jan

942.17

282
Total Gas & Power

107815
VH Electric – Jan

128.94

283
BMAC Gdn Svs

107816
Bins/W/P/VH


324.00

284
Viking



107817
Stamps & Stationery

382.04

285
CGM



107818
W/P Play Equip Insp
 
  60.00

286
V & J Knitwear

107819
Bin Bags


    9.06

287
HMRC



107820
Cont’b Feb


749.43

288
Prudential


107821
AVC – TC – 
Feb

  80.00

288A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 27 Feb
Cont’b –Feb
                        891.30

288B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 27 Feb
Salary & Exps – Feb BACS  )

288C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 27 Feb
Salary – Feb - BACS  )         2408.94
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288D
R McIntyre


D/D 27 Feb
Salary – Feb - BACS  )  

288E
A J Walker


D/D 27 Feb
Salary & Exps –Feb- BACS )

288F
D Philpot


D/D 27 Feb
Wages Feb -  BACS   )    

288G
S Wightman


D/D 27 Feb
Wages -Feb

          1236.38


288H
P Bourner


D/D 27 Feb
W/P Tree Surgery
            450.00

EXTRA ACCOUNTS FOR APPROVAL - at Parish Council Meeting on 10.3.2020:

289
Cavell & Lind


107822
Health Assessment
            190.00
290
Anglian Water


107823
P O Water 17/11 – 16/2
  50.30
291
Sunrise Blinds


107824
Village Hall Blinds

997.20

292
R C Murray


107825
PO & VH Structural Surveys
750.00

293
ECS Computers

107826
On Line Back-up & Internet
140.64

294
K & M Lighting


107827
Street Lighting Maint’ March
454.37
295
M K M Building Supplies
107828
Post Crete – St Aug Way
  30.26

296
C P Cooper


107829
V Hall Boiler Service

126.00

297
BMAC Garden Services
107830
Bins/Litter – First Aid Stock
210.19

Bank balances as at 28.2.2020
Community Account
      

     
         48,068.18
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             185,000.00
Total                                                                                              £233,068.18
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.
10. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  See attached
11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th April 2020, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
14th April 2020                                                               

     Chairman
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